CITY COUNCIL

TUESDAY, 8 NOVEMBER 2005 AT 6.45 PM

PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Mrs Fisher), Councillors Aldersey, Allison, Atkinson, Bloxham, Boaden, Mrs Bowman, Bowman (S), 


Mrs Bradley, Collier, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Earp, Mrs Farmer Farmer (P), Firth, Mrs Geddes, Mrs Glendinning, Glover, Graham, Hendry, Hodgson, Im Thurn, Jefferson, Joscelyne, Knapton, Mrs Mallinson, Ms Martlew, McDevitt, Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Ms Patrick, Mrs Prest, Ms Quilter, 


Mrs Rutherford, Rutherford (K), Scarborough, Mrs Southward, Stevenson, Stockdale, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Toole, Tootle, Warwick, Ms Watson, Watson (R), Weber and Weedall

C.145/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Wilson.

C.146/05
MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting of the City Council held on 13 September 2005 were signed by the Mayor as a true record of the meeting.

C.147/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Mayor (Councillor Mrs Fisher) declared a personal interest which was also prejudicial in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Minute EX192/05 and the item appearing later in the Agenda for this meeting relating to the Food Safety Plan. She stated that her interest was in relation to her business. 

Councillors Mitchelson and Jefferson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the same item. They stated that their interest was in respect of their business interests. 

Councillor Stockdale declared a personal interest which was also prejudicial in relation to Planning Application O5/0866 relating to Planning Application for land adjacent to Hayton Gardens. He stated that his interest related to the fact that his daughter was the applicant.

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any items on the agenda which related to Cumbria County Council. She stated that her interest was as a member of the Cumbria County Council.

C.148/05
ANNOUNCEMENTS
(a) The Mayor

The Mayor reported the death on 26 September 2005 of Councillor 

J Guest who had been a member of the City Council since May 1996 and the Council stood in a minute’s silence as a mark of respect to Councillor Guest’s memory.

Councillor Allison paid tribute to the work of Councillor Guest as a Councillor and in particular to the efforts he made to represent those members of the community who were less well off. He also paid tribute to Councillor Guest’s abilities as a Politician and his IT skills and to the strength of character which Councillor Guest had shown during the last few months of his life.

Councillor Mrs Bradley and Councillor Mitchelson also paid tributes to the memory of Councillor Guest.

(b) The Leader 

The Leader reported that he had received four requests from Organisations/Groups/Officers to make informal presentations to members of the City Council. He advised the Council that arrangements would be made shortly for informal presentations to be given to the Council on two separate occasions to cover the work of the Cumbria Police, the Community Foundation, Waste Minimisation and the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act.

(c) Members of the Executive

There were no announcements from members of the Executive.

(d) Town Clerk and Chief Executive

There were no announcements from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

C.149/05
QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.1, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no questions had been submitted on notice by Members of the Public.

C.150/05
PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.11, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no petitions or deputations had been received from Members of the Public.

C.151/05
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL

(a) Councillor Aldersey 

Pursuant to Procedure 11.2 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following question from Councillor Aldersey:-

“Would the Council Leader note that there is a need for a City Council telephone directory for Members use in their homes where they live? Would he please look into the matter?” 

In submitting his question, Councillor Aldersey thanked Officers for the internal list of staff telephone numbers which had been provided and also asked whether the Leader could look into the provision of telephone contact numbers for Capita and the County Council.

Councillor Mitchelson advised Members that a list of internal telephone numbers was available via the Council’s IT systems and encouraged Members to enlist the support of their respective Groups Member Support Officers to provide an updated telephone directory in regard to City Council staff. He added that at a recent joint meeting with the County Council the question of the provision of telephone directories relating to Capita, The County Council and the City Council had been raised and he would investigate progress with regard to provision for City Councillors of an updated directory from both Capita and the County Council.

(b) Councillor Tootle 

Pursuant to Procedure 11.2, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following question from Councillor Tootle:-

“Would the Portfolio Holder note that, when heavy rainfall occurs, the upper section of Lawson Street; the carriageway of which is unadopted is subject to flooding. This causes muddy water to fill and overflow the street drains, on the lower part of the street where the carriageway is adopted.

Can the Portfolio Holder look into this problem of an unadopted section, without street drains, causing flooding in the part of the street which is adopted, with a view to an adoption scheme for the short unadopted section together with installation of street drains, therefore curing this proverbial problem for Lawson Street residents?”

Councillor Bloxham whilst expressing sympathy for the conditions which residents of Lawson Street experienced during adverse weather conditions suggested that if the residents on the unadopted part of Lawson Street wanted the streets to be adopted then under the Private Street Work Legislation they could agree that the work be carried out and the costs shared by the frontagers of the properties affected. 

Councillor Bloxham also added that investigations were being undertaken to assess the adequacy of the drains on the adopted part of Lawson Street and depending on the outcome of those investigations there could be improvements made to the drainage in Lawson Street should those investigations prove that such improvements were required.

(c) Councillor Hodgson 

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following questions from Councillor Hodgson:-

“During July, August and September, Castle Ward Councillors undertook a comprehensive survey of the Ward. Copies of the document and the CD have been passed to Cumbria County Council, Capita and Carlisle City Council. The survey revealed that, at that time, most of the road drains were blocked. It is our view that this situation might have also applied in other Wards in the city.


Question 1

Can the Portfolioholder assure the Council that a fully comprehensive city wide winter programme of maintenance of the street drainage system is planned?

Question 2

Following the October flood events, which it has been agreed, was caused by the inability of the city drainage system to cope with the excessive rainfall, would the Portfolio Holder agree that it is abundantly clear that the present main drainage system infrastructure is not adequate?”

Councillor Bloxham reported that the City Council undertook gully-cleansing work which was funded by the County Council as per the specification in the Contracts. There had been problems with parked vehicles & skips restricting access for gully cleansing. He added that the City Council had also funded and carried out additional cleaning works on the gullies. He added that 35% of the gullies in the city were old integral gullies and a replacement programme was due to start shortly to bring those gullies up to a modern standard. 

Councillor Bloxham added that the present sewerage system was built in the Victorian era to carry pond and surface water, however, the recent rainfall had shown that there was not sufficient capacity to deal with the volume of water being carried into the drains. United Utilities, the Environment Agency, the County Council and the City Council were investigating problem areas and were jointly determined to identify and resolve the problems. The City Council had put additional money into gulley cleansing particularly in the vulnerable areas and had at the City Council’s expense also taken on an additional gully machine to pay particular attention to those vulnerable areas. 

Councillor Bloxham added that the City Council was determined to do whatever it could to carry out proper maintenance of the drains and gullies and to resolve the problems. It was however also important that United Utilities and other authorities worked together to resolve the problem.

C.152/05

EXECUTIVE

Councillor Mitchelson moved the receipt and adoption of the minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 3 and 24 October 2005 with the exception of Minute EX.192/05. Councillor Firth seconded the receipt and adoption of the minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 3 and 24 October 2005. 

Members questioned the Leader and Portfolioholder on details of the above Minutes.

RESOLVED – 

(1) That the minutes of the meeting of the Executive held on 3 and 24 October 2005 be received.

(2) That the Portfolioholder for Environment Housing Infrastructure and Transport provide Councillor Martlew with a written answer as to whether central heating was required to be fitted in houses in order that they should comply with “fit for purpose” conditions.

C.153/05

PORTFOLIO HOLDER REPORTS

Copies of reports from the following Portfolio holders had been circulated prior to the meeting:-

(i)        Health and Community activities;

(ii) Corporate Resources;

(iii) Policy and Performance Management;

(iv) Finance and Resources;

(v) Promoting Carlisle;

(vi) Economic Development and Regeneration;

(vii) Environment, Housing Infrastructure and Transport.

The Portfolio holder for Promoting Carlisle in presenting his report paid tribute and expressed the Council’s appreciation for the work which had been carried out by staff in staging the Carlisle Fireshow on the 5 November. He commented that despite the extreme conditions the staff had worked to put on an exceptional show and a wonderful night was enjoyed by all who had attended.

Members questioned individual Portfolio holders on their reports and it was

RESOLVED – 

(1) That the reports of the Portfilioholders be received.

C.154/05
OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY MINUTES AND CHAIRMANS’ REPORTS
(a) Overview & Scrutiny Committee Management. 

Councillor Mrs Prest moved and it was seconded that the minutes of the Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee held on 29 September 2005 be received and adopted. Councillor Mrs Prest also presented the Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting of the Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee held on 29 September 2005 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(b) Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee.

Councillor Boaden moved and it was seconded that the minutes of the meeting of the Overview & Scrutiny Community held on 1 September and 13 October 2005 be received and adopted. Councillor Boaden also presented his Chairman’s Report. 

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting of the Overview & Scrutiny Committee Community held on 1 September and 13 October 2005 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted. 

(c) Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee.

Councillor Mrs Prest moved and it was seconded that the minutes of the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee held on 8 September and the beginning of the meeting held on 20 October 2005 be received and adopted.

Councillor Farmer moved and it was seconded that the remainder of the minutes of the meeting held on 20 October 2005 be received and adopted. 

Councillor Mrs Prest and Councillor Farmer also presented their respective Chairman’s Reports.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee held on 8 September and 20 October 2005 together with the Chairman’s Reports be received and adopted.

(d) Infrastructure Overview & Scrutiny Committee

Councillor Mrs Mallinson moved and it was seconded that the minutes of the meeting of the Overview & Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 

15 September 2005 be received and adopted. Councillor Mrs Mallinson also presented her Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting of the Infrastructure Overview & Scrutiny Committee held on 15 September 2005 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

C.155/05
REGULATORY PANEL

Councillor Mrs Parsons moved and Councillor Morton seconded that the minutes of the meeting of the Regulatory Panel held on 14 September and 

19 October 2005 be received and adopted. 

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meetings of the Regulatory Panel held on 14 September and 19 October 2005 be received and adopted.

C.156/05
LICENSING COMMITTEE

Councillor Mrs Parsons moved and Councillor Morton seconded the receipt and adoption of the minutes of the meeting of the Licensing Committee held on 14 September 2005.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting of the Licensing Committee held on 14 September 2005 be received and adopted.

C.157/05
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

Councillor Morton moved and it was seconded the minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 28 and 30 September and 

20 October 2005 be received and adopted.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 28 and 30 September and 20 October 2005 be received and adopted.

C.158/05
APPEALS PANEL

Councillor Weedall moved and it was seconded that the minutes of the meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 26 September 2005 be received and adopted.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 26 September 2005 be received and adopted.

C.159/05
EMPLOYMENT PANEL
(i) Minutes 

Councillor Firth moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the receipt and adoption of the minutes of the meeting of the Employment Panel held on 

2 November 2005.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting of the Employment Panel held on 2 November 2005 be received and adopted.

(ii) Reorganisation Stage One – the outcome of the appointment and 

assimilation process

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services informed Council that should there be any voting or discussion on the above report and the recommendations therein then it would be appropriate for the Officers, to leave the Chamber during those discussions and voting thereon.

Pursuant to Minute EMP.24/05, consideration was given to a report of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (CE.27/05) and the recommendations of the Employment Panel with regard to the outcomes of the Appointment and Assimilation process. Further to the meeting of the Employment Panel on 

2 November 2005 and in accordance with the Employment Procedure Rules the Head of Legal and Democratic Services had informed the Executive of the proposals. No objections had been lodged by the Executive to the proposals.

RESOLVED –  (1) That the outcome of the Appointment and Assimilation process which has matched Dr J Gooding to the new post of Deputy Town Clerk and Chief Executive, Director of People Performance & Policies. 

Ms C Elliott to a new post of Director of Development Services. Mr J Egan to the new post of Director of Legal and Democratic Services, Mrs A Brown to the new post of Director of Corporate Services and Mr M Battersby to the new post of Director of Community Services be noted and the appointments as set out above be approved by the City Council.

(2) That it be noted that no objections had been submitted to the proposals

by the Executive.

C.160/05
INDEPENDENT REMUNERATION PANEL

Consideration was given to a report of the Head of Member Support and

Employee Services relating to a number of recommendations which has been submitted from the Independent Remuneration Panel. Councillor Mitchelson moved and it was seconded that the recommendations as set out below be AGREED.

(1) That it be noted that the Independent Remuneration Panel had decided

not to make a recommendation in respect of entrance by Councillors to the Local Government Pension Scheme for 2006/07 at this time but would consider the matter in the light of further information.

(2) That the number of members on the Independent Remuneration Panel

be increased to five to resolve the situation of a split vote within the Independent Remuneration Panel in the future.

(3) That it be agreed that members of the Independent Remuneration Panel 

should serve a five-year term rather than the current four years.

(4) That no change be made to the wording of the Scheme of Allowances in

 respect of instances where a member is suspended from office.

C.161/05
NOTICE OF MOTION

(i) Street Cleaning 

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12, The Head of Legal and Democratic Services reported the receipt of the following Notice of Motion submitted by Councillor Weber: 

“In response to the number of complaints regarding the cleanliness of the streets throughout the city, Carlisle City Council calls upon the Executive to consider including proposals in the forthcoming budget to increase the number of street orderlies by one per area team.”

Councillor Mrs Rutherford seconded the motion. 

Following some discussion and a number of personal explanations Councillor Bradley moved under Procedural 14.11 (ii) that the question be now put 

Following voting thereon it was RESOLVED that the motion of Councillor Weber as set out above be agreed.

(ii) Carlisle flooding – Measures to Restore Public Confidence

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12 the Head of Legal and Democratic Services reported the receipt of the following Notice of Motion submitted by Councillor Mrs Bradley;

“Carlisle City Council recognises and appreciates the work done by staff in clearing up after the floods and in the continuing efforts to improve and safeguard the city’s environment.

The Council also notes that Meteorologists forecast changes in weather patterns which bring the threat of further flooding in Carlisle.

In view of the most recent flooding caused by heavy rain.

1) The Council request the Executive to commission from Officers as a

matter of urgency a report with detailed and costed proposals to introduce measures to restore public confidence such as

· Ensuring adequate resources for regular gully inspection, cleaning and replacement;

· Giving more information to the public and elected members, including publishing phone numbers for advice and information.

2) In view of the episodes of heavy and prolonged rainfall now occurring

on a  regular basis, the Council asks the Development Control Committee to ensure that information from the relevant agencies, including United Utilities, is requested about the impact on existing drainage and sewerage arrangements, including surface water run off, when Planning Applications are submitted.

3) The Council requests that appropriate monitoring and reporting systems

are set up to keep all elected members informed of the progress of the above.”

Councillor Bloxham seconded the motion and moved under Procedure Rule 14.11(2) that the question be now put 

Following voting thereon it was RESOLVED that the motion of Councillor Mrs Bradley as set out above be agreed.

C.162/05
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

The Mayor (Councillor Mrs Fisher) having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the following item of business left the room and the Vice Chairman Councillor Farmer chaired the following item of business. Councillors Mitchelson and Jefferson having also declared an interest left the room.

C.163/05
PROPOSALS FROM THE EXECUTIVE IN RELATION TO THE COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND POLICY FRAMEWORK
EX.192/05 Food Service Plan. 

Pursuant to Minute EX.192/05 consideration

was given to a report (EPS.12/05) and a recommendation from the Executive

that the Council approve the Food Service Plan 2005/06 as attached to report EPS.12/05.

Councillor Bloxham moved and Councillor Firth seconded and it was

RESOLVED – That the Food Service Plan for 2005/06 as attached to report EPS.12/05 be approved.

Councillor Mrs Fisher returned to the meeting and resumed the Chairmanship.

C.164/05
OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Councillor Mrs Prest reported that the reference from the Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee regarding future arrangements for the Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee had been withdrawn from the agenda.

C.165/05
MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES
Councillor Allison moved and it was seconded and AGREED that the following changes be made to the Liberal Democrat Groups appointments to the Committees as indicated below for the municipal year 2005/06.

(i) That Councillor P Farmer replaced former Councillor Guest as a

Liberal Democrat member on the Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee.

(ii) That Councillor Hodgson replace former Councillor Guest as a

substitute on the Regulatory Panel.

(iii) That Councillor Hodgson replace former Councillor Guest as a

substitute on the Licensing Committee.

C.166/05
COMMUNICATIONS
There were no communications or business brought forward by The Mayor as a matter of urgency.

C.167/05
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A (4) of the Local

Government Act 1972 the public and press were excluded from the meeting

during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it

involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph

Number 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

C.168/05
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE MANAGEMENT


ARRANGEMENTS

Pursuant to Minute EX.217/05 and EMP.326/05 consideration was given to report of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (CE.28/05) and recommendations from the Executive and the Employment Panel regarding management arrangements in respect of the Director of the Carlisle Renaissance Implementation Team.

Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor Firth seconded that the Council:-

“Note the decision taken by the Executive on the 24 October to accept the proposals put forward by English Partnership as set out in report LDS.46/05 subject to the detail of the Consultancy Services and associated managerial arrangements being finalised to the satisfaction of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, Head of Legal and Democratic Services and Head of Finance and further note that this would make it unnecessary to appoint as an employee a Director of Renaissance as envisaged in report CE.21/05. 

The Council agree that this post should therefore be deleted from the establishment.”

Councillor Allison asked the following question of the Leader of the Council

“That the Leader provide all Councillor’s with details of the membership of the Task Group, including outside bodies, agencies and officers.

That the Leader be urged to undertake a review of the Terms of Reference of the elected members involved in this initiative, including the Executive, but particularly the City Cross Party Group. It being Councillor Allison’s view that their roles should be developed and more clearly defined so as to provide for more direct input into this project. The Leader be asked to copy this information to all Members.” 

Councillor Mitchelson reported that the details of the Membership of the Task Group were available for all members and could be accessed via the Council’s public folders. With regards to the decision making process there would be formal reports submitted and considered by the Council’s Executive, Overview & Scrutiny Committees and the Council in regards to the Carlisle Renaissance Initiative as was the right and proper way to consider issues. The Terms of References of the Cross Party Group needed to be refined to link into this process.

RESOLVED – (1) That the City Council note the decision taken by the Executive on the 24 October to accept the proposals put forward by English Partnership as set out in report LDS.46/05 subject to the detail of the Consultancy Services and associated managerial arrangements being finalised to the satisfaction of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, Head of Legal and Democratic Services and Head of Finance and further note that this would therefore make it unnecessary to appoint as an employee a Director of Renaissance as envisaged in report CE.21/05.

(2) That the Council approve the deletion of the post of Director of Renaissance from the City Council’s establishment.

(The meeting ended at 8.10pm)
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